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author with no name?
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Presented as part of the special issue “Early Cities of the Americas.”

“The sense of purpose that guided settlers, that covered the distance from old
to new, created a most bourgeois environment of great expectations, of
possibilities, even entitlement.”

Statement on Poetic Research for Two
Pieces

Oldest Windmill on Cape Cod

Victorian Flower Power
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The neat separation of feminine and masculine spheres existed more as an ideal
than as a fact.

Shall We Forget What They Did Here?
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On the occasion of the 150th anniversary of the Civil War’s bloody fourth year,
it is perhaps appropriate to ask: just what is the place of military history in
our culture? A glance at the current landscape of American history would lead
one to think that military historians might well rejoice at their place in our
collective memory. Bookstores often have shelves of books about battles and
generals, campaigns and cannon, armaments and armies. Civil War Round Tables
meet with a frequency that Woman’s Suffrage Campaign Round Tables do not.
National and state parks preserve and interpret many battlefields; parks
dedicated to remembering the environmental or economic history of the Civil War
era are scarce by comparison. Re-enactors (or “living historians”) still
organize their events around staged battles. If ever a group of historians
should feel secure and happy with their status, it seems as though military
historians should be among that rare number.

And yet there is a palpable unease among the chroniclers of powder and shot. As
an example of just how insecure they can be, we might turn to Richard McMurry,
who lamented in his book, The Fourth Battle of Winchester, the many historians
who neglect military scholarship because it has become unfashionable and choose
to instead “flit off in pursuit of trendy new fields of inquiry” (63). It seems
that at least some military historians sense that other fields of history are
gaining on them, or even leaving them in the dust. McMurry’s dismissal of his
rival historians as effeminate (the choice of “flit” seems oddly specific)
scholars concerned with fashion suggests the depth of his anxiety about his
field’s place in the larger profession. Such McCarthyisms rarely appear from
people secure in their social and political place.



Earl J. Hess, The Civil War in the West. Chapel Hill: University of North
Carolina Press, 2012. 416 pp., $40.
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Earl J. Hess, The Knoxville Campaign: Burnside and Longstreet in East
Tennessee. Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 2012. 402 pp., $39.95.

If we are to ask how Civil War military history might come back into the
professional fold, sharing its insights with other fields and in turn borrowing
from them, we can start with Earl Hess’s recent works.

We are left to wonder, then, just where military history lies in our culture.
Is it popular and widely read, or is it thoroughly marginalized? The answer to
that question lies in the different audiences being considered. Military
history thrives with readers in the general population, smart people who are
looking for a strong narrative and, often, a sense of good and evil. Among
professional historians—people with advanced degrees in the field and teaching
appointments or jobs in libraries or museums—military history has been in a
state of apparent decline. We might wonder which audience is more desirable,
but we might also ask how military historians might retrieve the attention of
other scholars in their profession and—more importantly—also produce better
military history. How can military history branch out to more fully comprehend
the social and political (but not expressly military) aspects of warfare in an
era of democracy and armies that rely on mass enlistments from citizens?
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Which brings us to Earl J. Hess, one of the country’s foremost practitioners of
Civil War military history and Stewart W. McClelland Distinguished Professor in
Humanities at Lincoln Memorial University. A prolific and talented historian,
Hess has brought out three books on the Civil War in the last two years, two of
which will be considered here. Prior to these works, Hess has written books
that go beyond the standard questions of which side had the better generals,
luck, or tactics. He has studied the types and effects of field-works on
military campaigns and researched the emotional and psychological impact of
combat on Union soldiers. He also takes logistics seriously. His books are
filled with men who have hearts and stomachs; battles in his books are not
affairs in which units are pushed across a map and asked to do the physically
and psychologically impossible by historians trying to decide if one more
attack by the Confederates could have won the war (at Shiloh, or Gettysburg, or
Chickamauga, and so on). If we are to ask how Civil War military history might
come back into the professional fold, sharing its insights with other fields
and in turn borrowing from them, we can start with Earl Hess’s recent works.

Hess’s The Civil War in the West has the daunting task of covering military
events in the region between the Appalachians and the Mississippi River. Some
military historians might approach this task as an invitation to cover military
campaigns in depth while doing little else, but Hess’s book instead covers
battles in brief sketches, thereby leaving enough room for other matters.
Logistics and political context often take precedence over combat in the
scramble for pages. The battle of Stones River, for example, receives four
solid paragraphs. Meanwhile, the pages before and after the description of
combat discuss, in greater detail, broader “civil-military relations,”
including how Union forces dealt with pro-Confederate women in their midst.
Also debated here are the logistical quandaries facing the Union commander
trying to strike into middle Tennessee during the winter, and the political
needs and expectations of Presidents Lincoln and Davis. After the battle, Hess
places Stones River in a larger military context, but memorably also highlights
the importance of the Union victory by reminding us that it happened in the
week that the controversial Emancipation Proclamation came into effect.

Hess makes much of Union logistics in analyzing how the Union war effort
managed to prevail in the western states. His descriptions suggest ways to
build bridges between academic subfields—to move military history back into the
mainstream of the discipline and to better understand perennial, and still
useful, questions such as why the United States won the war and why the
Confederacy lost it. For many years, historians have criticized Union General
Henry Halleck for breaking up his army into disparate groups after taking
Corinth, Mississippi, instead of moving ahead with a massive force to take
Vicksburg. The results of his dispersal of forces, his critics have said, were
Vicksburg remaining Confederate for another year and a successful pair of
Confederate counter-offensives into Tennessee and Kentucky as they regained the
initiative. For Hess, however, the matter is not so simple. Not only did
Halleck lack the necessary supplies, but Hess also suggests that he really did
need to stop and consolidate his position. Hess knows that modern armies move



among civilians, and that these non-combatants can have significant effects on
campaigns. Rather than fault Halleck for spreading out his large army, Hess
states that “there was every reason for Halleck to stop after the fall of
Corinth and consolidate Union control over the vast territory that had fallen
into Federal hands” since the start of 1862 (52). “Vast stretches of
[Tennessee] were under the control of no organized military force at all,” Hess
writes, and his book spends considerable time analyzing how the United States
approached the problem of re-asserting control over its rebellious citizens.
Partially this is a military question relating to guerrilla warfare, but in
Hess’s hands it is also about the political allegiance of Unionists and people
who would become Unionists if that route promised stability and prosperity.
Asking such questions means that Hess also must cover how Union policy evolved
regarding former slaves, as well as the actions of Freedmen and women who
sometimes followed federal policy, but sometimes made up their own. Hess covers
these issues adeptly, as well as other military-civilian issues such as looting
and its close cousin, the formal requisitioning of supplies from southern
civilians. For readers who know that wars are won in the hearts and minds of
the civilians around whom battles are fought, Hess’s concentration on non-
combatants is welcome and leads to a better understanding of why most early
Confederates acquiesced to United States victory and why the Union Army was
able to re-supply itself in places where the population was originally either
hostile or indifferent to their success.

Hess’s focus on logistics informs one of the major interpretive conclusions of
his book. While many historians, led initially by former Confederate officers,
have concluded that the United States won because of its superior manpower and
war materials, Hess adds a significant addendum. It was not just the Union’s
greater quantities of men and goods, but their “greater ability to mobilize and
manipulate those resources” that won them the war. The Confederacy, he adds,
made “poor use” of what little it had (308). Hess provides ample examples of
this, but perhaps none so spectacular as the move, late in the war, of the
Union 23rd Corps from the western theater to the coast of North Carolina. The
transfer moved a significant body of troops from a military backwater to the
right flank of William Sherman’s army for the war’s final campaign. This
important transfer happened smoothly and quickly.

Hess’s interpretation—crediting the United States for better use of its
resources—is enough of an advance for us to applaud Hess for a job well done.
But could he have taken his interpretation further? Can we not ask why the
Union was able to outperform the Confederacy in this arena? For generations, we
have linked the superiority of Rebel cavalry in the war’s first two years to
the southerners’ agrarian background; is it not time for historians to make
connections between the superiority of Union logistics and management to the
knowledge many white-collar northern men gained before 1861? Or to examine the
practical skills learned on the job by northern mechanics and other industrial
workers and how they were applied during the war? Can’t we better understand
why the Union made bridges, railroad timetables, and fiscal policies better
than the Confederacy by studying the real men (and women, in sanitary



commissions) who made this all possible? Earlier studies praise northern
Generals Montgomery Meigs and Herman Haupt for their abilities with supplies
and railroads, but this narrow focus only leads us to a sense that a handful of
people at the top made the difference. One suspects that expertise extended far
deeper into the Union logistics branch and even into the ranks of soldiers, and
that this depth of knowledge made an exceptional difference. But we will never
know for sure until historians leave the battlefield and go into shipyards,
armories, budget offices, and roundhouses. It is one thing for Hess to surprise
and enlighten readers by pointing out that Union troops in Chattanooga in
December 1863 were not receiving enough supplies even after the Confederate
siege was lifted; it would be another to know more about the people who
eventually fixed the problem and to place them in a broader social and economic
context. Such avenues would enable military historians to enter into mutually
fruitful dialogues with economic and business historians. If we read down into
the ranks, we can also link labor history and military history. Looking at who
built the Union’s bridges can help historians build bridges of their own.

Earl Hess’s The Knoxville Campaign offers scholars and general readers outside
of military history less to chew on. With this work, Hess follows the form of
the traditional campaign study, in which readers pick up the story at the
beginning of the campaign, witness troop movements, a battle, and some final
maneuvering. As the subtitle (Burnside and Longstreet in East Tennessee)
suggests, Hess’s conclusions are mostly limited to assessments of the
performances of generals during the campaign. Somewhat surprisingly, given
their larger historical reputations, Union general Ambrose Burnside receives
generally good grades for his well-conducted retreat into the fortifications
around Knoxville and the foresight and skill with which he and his subordinates
prepared the city for a siege, while Longstreet appears to have missed
opportunities and blundered in ordering a poorly planned assault on the city’s
Fort Sanders. Hess writes all of this with clarity, and his conclusions are
reasonable. We now have a record of the events of the campaign that exceeds
what we had before. But this is the kind of factual narrative that leaves other
professional historians at a loss as to how to apply this body of information
to a fuller understanding of the war.

There are places where Hess could have branched out into other discussions
about the era. The most important opportunity comes from Hess’s acknowledgment
that East Tennessee Unionists provided essential provisions to the Union
garrison while it was otherwise cut off from northern supply bases. Asking why
there were such Unionists in Tennessee even after they had been under
Confederate rule for two years would have allowed Hess to converse with a
larger body of work on white Southern Unionism and what it says about Southern
society. It also would have enabled him to connect his military history with
discussions of guerrilla warfare and civil-military relations, in this case
with how Confederates approached hostile civilians in an area over which they
held military control. In the era of “hearts and minds” winning conflicts, Hess
could have broadened his recognition of the logistical importance of Tennessee
Unionists to get beyond the men in uniforms. Beyond allowing him to talk with



other professional historians, taking this course would have led to a fuller
understanding of the military events in East Tennessee during the fall and
winter of 1863.

Hess, however, does take us down one unconventional but promising path in this
campaign study. Many military historians are working with the study of memory,
and Hess finishes his book with an appendix covering “Knoxville’s Civil War
Legacy.” Spanning twenty-three pages, the appendix discusses photographs taken
after the battle, claims for battle damages files by civilians, the
construction of monuments, and the fates of the campaign’s battlefields (and
how to get to them). The appendix will allow people to understand what they see
if they visit East Tennessee, both in terms of the natural and the built
landscape. This kind of postscript may open up new paths for military
historians, preservationists, tourists, and environmental and urban historians.

Writing in the middle of the 1700s, Voltaire warned that not all history was
equally important. In his Age of Louis XIV, he tells readers that not
everything that occurs is worth writing down. Perhaps, he suggests, we should
not always remember what soldiers did here, instead saving our efforts for more
important matters. Like what? Voltaire would have us remember “the arts, the
sciences, and the progress of the human mind.” Only those fields will serve “as
an eternal token of the true glory of our country” (2). We cannot ignore
military events, but neither can military historians seal themselves off from
the rest of the profession as it moves toward a broader picture of the progress
of American culture.

In Griswold We Trust
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In these accounts Washington did not add “So help me God” to the oath. In fact,
no account of his inauguration, either contemporaneous or later, has Washington
saying “So help me God”—until 1854.

Belated President’s Day poetry break:
Philip Freneau, Patron Saint of the
Blogosphere
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So, over this past weekend I was sweating over a long-overdue article [hi,
Sean!] on Philip Freneau, the so-called “poet of the Revolution” who is
probably better known these days, deservedly in my view, as the American
republic’s first major journalistic gadfly. Freneau was a good deal more than
that as well, since his National Gazette was closely associated with the
emergence of the first opposition political party, the Republicans (or
Democratic Republicans to distinguish it from the modern GOP), which was first
publicly named and its principles first spelled out in his pages.

 

Freneau was also a bitter critic of the elective quasi-monarchy that the
presidency almost immediately started to become, and one of his most frequent
themes was the overpowering influence of “great names,” like George Washington,
“over the human mind.” Freneau recognized that putting a face and name people
liked and respected on a government, personifying it in a word, was a good way
to distract even good republican citizens from the potentially unrepublican
policies and values of that government. Once the officer and the office were
thoroughly conflated, popular veneration of the great personage would make
criticism of the government seem churlish and rather treasonous. Then you had
monarchy — we might just call it something more general like autarchy — whether
the chief magistrate was called “King” or not. Once a single man or family had
been elevated over all the others, any hopes of a society based on republican
political equality were destroyed. As Freneau or a like-minded contributor
wrote over the pseudonym “Cornelia,”

No character or place ought to be sacred in a republican government as to be
above criticism. Inviolability and infallibility are royal qualities, which
slaves only can comprehend. . . . In a free government every man is a king,
every women is a queen; each should preserve the individual sovereignty
guaranteed by our constitution that “ALL MEN ARE BORN EQUALLY FREE.” To homage
any one is to destroy the equality of our sovereignty, and is a degradation of
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freemen. [Philadelphia National Gazette, 21 Dec. 1792]

Based on this conviction, the over-veneration of leaders was a insult to the
human dignity of all, and reason. Freneau made a habit of lampooning the
“absurd panegyrics” that issued from orators, artists, and his fellow poets
whenever some Great Man died or whenever some landmark of George Washington’s
life was reached. “Birth-day odes” to Washington were especially vexatious.

Back to the point of this post. Wading through Freneau’s collected poetry —
nothing says “weekend” like Freneau’s collected poetry — I ran across his, er,
counter-programming to the choirs of angels that most other writers were
unleashing in response to Washington’s death, “STANZAS Occasioned by certain
absurd, extravagant, and even blasphemous panegyrics and encomiums on the
character of the late Gen. Washington.” Now, Freneau was no Yeats, so I do not
make any claims for this piece as Great Literature, but the message is a good
one that our time needs even more than Freneau’s did: “Who stuff’d with gods
the historian’s page,” the poet asks, “And raised beyond the human sphere/Some
who, we know, were mortal here?” I particularly like Freneau’s emphasis on the
blasphemy involved in supposed Christians deifying even a great mortal like
Washington: “Ye patrons of the ranting strain,/What temples have been rent in
twain?” As you can imagine, this snottiness did little to help Freneau’s fading
popularity and ever-precarious finances.

At any rate, President’s Day (give or take a week) seemed like an appropriate
time for a reminder that democracy needs some disrespect and inappropriateness
towards our historical icons in addition to the celebrations. Come to think of
it, that might make Freneau the patron saint of the blogosphere.

P.S. Thank you, readers, and editors, for letting me work out my mental blocks
in public.

 

This article originally appeared in issue 8.3 (April, 2008).

Jeffrey L. Pasley is associate professor of history at the University of
Missouri and the author of “The Tyranny of Printers”: Newspaper Politics in the
Early American Republic (2001), along with numerous articles and book chapters,
most recently the entry on Philip Freneau in Greil Marcus’s forthcoming New
Literary History of America. He is currently completing a book on the
presidential election of 1796 for the University Press of Kansas and also
writes the blog Publick Occurrences 2.0 for some Website called Common-place.
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Suffrage and Citizenship

U.S. citizenship and suffrage have not always been two sides of the American
coin. . . . the voters who elected presidents from George Washington to Abraham
Lincoln included many thousands who were not United States citizens.

Becoming National
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Misery is the new black.

Hijinks on the Hudson?
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Today it can sound like a cliché, but “follow the money” is actually pretty
good advice if you’re a reporter looking to get a foothold on a story. It’s
also been just as useful to me in my work as a historian who looks at the
intersection of business, politics, and public infrastructure, the field we
broadly call “political economy.”

Since I first started looking into an 18th-century water company-turned-bank
called the Manhattan Company back in 2003, I’ve been following the money in New
York during the early republic—to banks, steamboats, railroads, and the Erie
Canal. Eleven years later I’m checking copyedits for what will soon be my first
book on the subject. But in between teaching, a new project on corruption, and
the rest of academic life, I’ve also spent a good portion of this year on the
third floor of 30 Rockefeller Plaza on MSNBC talking about bridges,
infrastructure, and New Jersey politics. This wasn’t how I expected to be using
my PhD, but here’s why being a historian of the early republic helped prepare
me for an ongoing twenty-first-century political economy caper.

I can tell you exactly when I became interested—really interested—in the
scandal we call Bridgegate.

 

1. Brian Murphy, in an appearance on The Rachel Maddow Show on MSNBC, February
21, 2014. Photo courtesy of MSNBC

On Wednesday, January 8, 2014, Chris Hayes opened his 8 p.m. MSNBC show with a
roundup of the latest news out of New Jersey regarding the weeklong September
2013 lane closures on the George Washington Bridge. New documents had come to
light showing that in August a top member of New Jersey Governor Chris
Christie’s staff had been in touch with one of Christie’s top appointees at the
Port Authority of New York and New Jersey (the agency that owns and operates
the bridge), informing him that it was “time for some traffic problems in Fort
Lee.” In response the appointee e-mailed back, “got it.”

Hayes spent the next few minutes walking viewers through other revelations in
the document leak, which linked other top Port Authority officials and members
of Christie’s team to the lane closures and made clear that, despite claims to
the contrary, Fort Lee’s local traffic woes had not been caused by a “traffic
study.”

I know almost all of the people involved in this story. Before I went to
graduate school at the University of Virginia, I had been a reporter at Money
magazine, writing about financial markets and mutual funds. During the 2000
presidential election, I left Money to write for George magazine, where I
continued to look at finance and how it intersected with national politics. In
early 2001 George folded, and I briefly ended up working for a New Jersey state
senator and then a newly elected assemblyman. It was in that job that I first
met David Wildstein, who owned and operated a political news Website called
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PoliticsNJ.com. Wildstein later became the Christie appointee who would write
“got it” and actually implement the lane changes.

In early 2002, David hired me to be the site’s first full-time reporter. In
that job I covered Chris Christie when he was a U.S. attorney in New Jersey. I
met Bridget Kelly, the woman who sent the “time for some traffic problems” e-
mail, back when she was an aide to a mild-mannered Republican assemblyman from
Bergen County. I became a friend of Bill Baroni, who later became a top
political appointee at the Port Authority, back when he was a candidate for the
state legislature. When I left reporting to go to graduate school, Bill and I
kept in touch. He was a UVA law school alum, and when he came to
Charlottesville for reunion events we occasionally went to football games.
During one of those visits I met his successor at the Port Authority, who is
also a UVA law grad. I kept in touch with many of the people I met in New
Jersey politics, from legislative aides to reporters, to even a few members of
Congress. So when politicians showed up in newspaper articles and on television
expressing outrage about this new story involving the George Washington Bridge,
I had people to e-mail and call. I already knew some of the state legislators
leading the investigation.

Working as a journalist had helped me see a set of questions that I
knew I would never have the time, space, or guidance to explore as a
reporter.

But I did not know and had never met the mayor of Fort Lee, Mark Sokolich, who
was Chris Hayes’s guest that night during what I now know is called the A-
block—the first segment of a television broadcast.

Sokolich is a tall, affable real estate attorney. During the September 2013
lane closures he had written to Bill Baroni asking for a meeting, hoping that
he wasn’t being punished for declining an invitation to endorse the Republican
incumbent Christie across party lines in the November 2013 gubernatorial
election.

I watched Sokolich’s back-and-forth with Hayes to take a measure of the man who
claimed that he had no idea why he or his town might have been targeted by the
Christie administration. Then Sokolich said something really interesting:

“And I’ll tell you, we’ve done phenomenal things in Fort Lee, and that truly is
the tragedy here, we’re in the middle of a renaissance, we’re in the middle of
a billion dollar redevelopment, we are arguably the most progressive community
in the state of New Jersey run by this idiot [Christie], and we should be
applauded for that, not penalized for it.”

A billion dollar redevelopment.

I remember sitting with my wife on our couch and saying: “So why is a local



mayor nobody’s ever heard of from a town nobody’s ever heard of using time
during his national television debut to mention that?”

The next day Governor Christie gave a marathon lunchtime press conference with
what I thought was an internally contradictory narrative. A half hour later
David Wildstein refused to testify before a state legislative panel but,
through his lawyer, offered to talk if given immunity from federal and state
prosecution. The following day, the legislature released more than 2,000 pages
of subpoenaed documents—e-mails, text messages, letters, and memos—relating to
the bridge lane closures.

 

2. Traffic problems in September 2013 on the George Washington Bridge, viewed
from the Manhattan side of the Hudson River, proved to be the thread that
reporters followed to the larger story of the confluence of money and power in
New Jersey politics. Photo by Fly Navy, and used here under a Creative Commons
license.

I read all of it. Most of it that day and into the night. This was how it
started for me.

 

Truth be told, I hadn’t been following Bridgegate throughout the fall. My wife
gave birth to our daughter on September 30 as I was furiously trying to finish
revisions on my book manuscript and renovations to our kitchen. Then in mid-
October my father woke up with double vision in his right eye, something that
turned out to be the first symptom of an aggressive lymphoma. He died three
weeks later in an ICU. He was 69.

Devastated, all I could do after that was work to finish the manuscript he
would never see finished—a heavily revised reboot of my dissertation about
political economy and state formation in New York in the early republic. I was
rewriting a chapter on the Erie Canal and what I see as a monumental decision
by New York lawmakers and canal promoters to finance the project with state-
backed bonds rather than stocks, which would have conveyed ownership of the
project to private investors. This was a pivotal moment in public
infrastructure finance and the application of political economy principles that
tried to sort out distinctions between public and private interests. In the
back of my mind as I worked on the book was Robert Moses and Robert Caro’s
biography of him, The Power Broker, one of the most important books ever
written about power and infrastructure. So was work by other distinguished
scholars of the early American economy like John Larson, Cathy Matson, and
Peter Onuf.

I went to graduate school to study with Peter because I was interested in
looking at the intersection of politics and finance within larger institutional
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and jurisdictional federal frameworks. This had been the main question that
interested me as a magazine journalist, and I likely would have kept on working
it at George magazine or elsewhere had the presidential election of 2000 turned
out differently. But Al Gore lost and my chance to become a White House
correspondent slipped away. Then George folded and the economy slipped into a
recession. After 9/11 it was clear that time was precious, and I revisited the
idea of going to graduate school.

Working as a journalist had helped me see a set of questions that I knew I
would never have the time, space, or guidance to explore as a reporter. I had
done stories that touched on lobbying and financial regulation, and I had gone
to enough political fundraisers to see how transactional policymaking could be.
I knew that many legislators were not policy wonks; if you interviewed them
about legislation they supported, and even bills named after them, they did not
necessarily know what was inside. On the other hand, you could bet that their
staffs and lobbyists with an interest in those bills did; they knew exactly
what was at stake in the wording of particular subsections and clauses. But
being able to detect when and why bills are drafted or amended isn’t ordinarily
possible in conventional political reporting undertaken with conventional
methods. Influence is hard to detect at the moment it’s exercised, and favors
are often part of a long game. Campaign finance disclosures just cannot capture
the scale or nuance of the economy of influence that is the backdrop to our
political economy. Similarly, the disciplinary boundaries of political, legal,
and economic history, even when only lightly enforced, can obscure the bridge-
building connections forged by early American political entrepreneurs who
married finance to political connections and legislative skill in order to
build the nation’s first financial and transportation infrastructure projects.

Before I applied, my undergraduate advisor at Haverford College, Roger Lane,
wisely and responsibly cautioned me that it would not be easy to find an
academic job. Truth be told, I was never under any other impression, and I
wasn’t really going to graduate school to find a specific career anyway. I
finished college knowing that there were things I wanted to study more deeply,
and for a time being a reporter had quenched that desire. If I could get lucky
enough to land a decent job in academia, that would be great. But if I ended up
not having any good career options in academia when it was all over, so be it.
I was going to do the best work I could do to take on questions that I could
not avoid, which in my mind was—and remains—a perfectly respectable reason to
go to graduate school if you can do so without incurring loads of debt.

 

3. New Jersey Governor Chris Christie, pictured here on July 1, 2013. Photo by
May S. Young, and used here under a Creative Commons license.

Sometime after I decided to go to UVA, I briefly took a job with
PoliticsNJ.com, run by an anonymous editor who went by the name of a long-
deceased governor of New Jersey named Walter “Wally” Edge. Wally, I learned
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years later, was David Wildstein. David/Wally taught me a lot about power, and
one of the more interesting things I observed while working for him was how
much power is wielded by people whose names never appeared on a ballot and who
operate in a mixed economy where public and private interests collide. In New
Jersey, you might think that the political system bends to the will of a small
group of public figures: the leaders of the state legislature or the governor,
and maybe a few political party bosses and fundraisers. But in truth, some of
the most influential political operators can be found at three agencies most
people have never heard of: the Casino Redevelopment Authority (think Atlantic
City), the Sports and Exposition Authority (which runs the Meadowlands and
Giants Stadium), and the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey (in charge
of tunnels, airports, the World Trade Center, and of course the George
Washington Bridge).

 

There were 2,040 pages of documents released in seven appendices on January 10,
2014, the day after Wildstein refused to testify to the New Jersey legislature.
I began reading them at lunchtime after collating them into a single PDF that I
ran through optical character recognition software to make them text-
searchable. I also started taking notes and began building a rough timeline in
a spreadsheet.

One of our great strengths as historians is that, like journalists, we are
trained to not be intimidated by paper. We can organize information. Put us in
a room full of boxes at an archive and we can use close reading, tenacity, and
patience to sift through it all to find the dozen pieces of paper we need to
tell a story. Even if not all of us write narrative history, we can rely on
narratives to build persuasive cases that tease out tension and illustrate
change over time.

 

4. This lithograph from 1825 reflects the scale of the Erie Canal as an
infrastructure project. “Deep Cutting Lockport,” lithograph, 12.5 x 19 cm., by
Imbert’s Lithographic Office (New York, 1825). Courtesy of the American
Antiquarian Society, Worcester, Massachusetts.

As I kept reading through the documents, I had the growing suspicion that the
Fort Lee mayor’s throwaway line about a real estate development was
significant. Sometime that Friday night I chatted with another former David
Wildstein employee, Steve Kornacki, who hosts a weekend morning show on MSNBC.
Over the course of three hours we started pulling together documents from Fort
Lee’s local government Website—minutes of city council and planning board
meetings—along with financial disclosures from the developers behind the
billion dollar project, news articles, and items from within the newly released
documents. Steve and I thought we had found something important. We had
evidence showing that the lane closures jeopardized sensitive late-stage
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financing of the redevelopment project Mayor Sokolich had mentioned two nights
earlier, and that people at the Port Authority were aware that the project’s
viability hinged on its proximity to the George Washington Bridge. As I later
wrote in a story for the political news site TalkingPointsMemo.com, “the Hudson
Lights project is a billion dollar project because it offers unparalleled
access to the George Washington Bridge. But take away that access and it’s no
longer a billion dollar project.”

With the same exhilaration I felt after making a key discovery in a box of
archival materials at the New-York Historical Society, I climbed into bed
around 3 a.m. saying “I think we found something really big here.” Steve and I
reconnected after he was finished with his Saturday morning broadcast and
invited me to come on his show on Sunday, where he presented our reporting. I
wrote up a version of the story at TalkingPointsMemo.com, owned by Joshua
Marshall, who also has a PhD in history from Brown University (he was a Gordon
Wood student). The following day, the mayor of Hoboken reached out to Steve
saying she had a story to tell—and that she had documents to back it up. Her
allegations are now at the center of a federal investigation that, according to
recent reports, is targeting the former chairman of the Port Authority and
possibly Governor Christie as well. Our reporting, then, relied on a mix of
convincing people to give us things and a close reading of things that were
already in the public domain, hidden in plain sight—in short, a combination of
the skills I had gained as a reporter and the research habits I had learned as
a historian. The timeline I began building has yielded several headlines, one
of which was significant enough that MSNBC brass brought me in for a meeting to
make me one of their official contributors.

For me, none of these insights would have jumped out had I not spent the better
part of a decade thinking about how financial and transportation infrastructure
projects were incorporated and structured into a public-private mixed economy
regime that exists within a layered federal union of divided and competing
jurisdictions—even though the projects I had been thinking about for ten years
took place in the 1810s and ’20s. Within American government, parties do not
field candidates and electioneer only to win elections; they have priorities
and agendas driven by both ideological convictions and material interests.

When I began thinking about how an institution like the Port Authority fit into
partisan politics in New Jersey and into Bridgegate specifically, the questions
were framed by my past work on the 1799 founding of the Manhattan Company
(founded by Aaron Burr to provide clean water to lower Manhattan, the company
also had banking privileges; in 1955 it would merge with Chase National Bank to
become Chase Manhattan, now part of J.P. Morgan Chase & Co.). New York
Republicans considered the company to be an essential factor behind Jefferson’s
election as president in 1800. Back in 2002 I began wondering why would a water
utility that ran a bank mattered so much for electioneering. In time, I
realized that it had really been a tool for party development. This newly
incorporated bank enabled Republicans to offer discretionary financial rewards
to their allies, recruit new supporters, and punish mutinies, all while
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offering New York voters an institutional alternative to the city’s Federalist-
run banks, which were dominated by Alexander Hamilton. My research on the
Manhattan Company (originally a seminar paper in graduate school) eventually
became an article in the William and Mary Quarterly and a revised chapter of my
book, Building the Empire State. Intellectually that piece set the trajectory
for much of the work I do by establishing a fixed point for me to begin
thinking about political economy in a sustained way.

After a few years of presenting work that garnered feedback from colleagues in
the Early American Seminar at Virginia and a few conferences’ worth of
supportive SHEAR audience members, it was becoming clearer to me that material
interests—something I don’t want to necessarily label as “greed,” but rather an
interest in extracting benefits and turning profits—was at the heart of early
American state formation. Competing ideologies of liberalism and republicanism
that dominate the historiography seemed less immediately relevant to the group
of people I study than what seems to me to be a widespread assumption that one
of the fundamental purposes of government is to foster commercial relations by
actively and aggressively structuring the economic marketplace. The landscape
of political opportunity in the early republic was defined not only by public
laws and regulations adopted by legislators and enforced by courts. It was also
dotted with corporations that mobilized private capital and sought public
benefits to serve both public and private interests by building a financial
infrastructure of banks and commercial enterprises that depended on a
transportation infrastructure of roads, bridges, steamboats, canals,
telegraphs, and railroads. The high-minded way to look at the ensuing
institutional matrix was to see it as knitting together an expanding union by
manufacturing common material interests among distant citizens; a more
realpolitik take would be to say that political entrepreneurs were searching
for ways to make politics profitable. Although twentieth-century reformers
tried to professionalize and depoliticize these practices by creating agencies
like the Port Authority, in reality they pushed those politics out of view. In
spite of its professional engineering and management staff, the Port Authority
has proven to be incredibly vulnerable to partisan tampering and responsive to
political pressure, reinforcing my contention that the agency’s eighteenth- and
nineteenth-century antecedents are all the more relevant to how we understand
it today.

 

5. An Act of Incorporation of the Manhattan Company (New York, 1799). Courtesy
of the American Antiquarian Society, Worcester, Massachusetts.

I bring all of this work to the reporting I’ve done for TPM and MSNBC—it’s
impossible to stop being an early Americanist, even when you’re on television.
If there were footnotes to accompany television segments, they’d be populated
with the scholarship of Richard John, Andy Shankman, and Cathy Matson, not to
mention Sean Adams, Robert Wright, Johann Neem, and Brian Balogh. I read court
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cases differently because of the way Chuck McCurdy taught his legal history
seminar. I think about alliances in light of the Aaron Burr letters edited by
Mary-Jo Kline and the work of Joanne Freeman. And I cannot even begin to
imagine how I would have put any of those early stories together without Peter
Onuf’s guiding influence. There is no time on a 7-minute-long television
segment with 5 minutes of “talk time” to properly offer these credits. But make
no mistake—the work I’ve done on the events of 2013 flows directly from the
work I and other historians have done on the early 1800s.

I appreciate that being a contributor for a cable news network is not an easily
replicable model for how to be a publicly engaged academic. But I would say
this: as historians we are blessed with numerous avenues to reach the public.
Many of these have been catalogued in response to Nicholas Kristof’s New York
Times column calling on scholars to be more engaged in public life. Kristof
offered us only a narrow set of options when, in reality, we can do so much
more through a vast array of media.

The challenge is to take those opportunities when they arise. I see no conflict
in doing reporting on a major modern New York institution and a national
political story while also being a history professor. My colleagues and my dean
at Baruch have been nothing but supportive. Some other colleagues in the field,
however, have referred to all this as “a distraction,” as if the opportunity to
discuss transportation agencies and political institutions in front of an
audience of 750,000 viewers is something I should be worried about. It is an
odd thing to wake up at 5 a.m. on a weekend, put on a shirt and tie, get driven
into New York, and put on makeup, only to be on camera for 5 or maybe 10
minutes. As historians, we don’t usually get to see the inner workings of the
news cycle, or labor over things where we can’t discuss work in progress. It’s
more than a little ironic that the biggest story I’ve ever worked on is
happening for me more than twelve years since I “left” journalism. But how
often do you get to be a part of a story that gets enough attention that you
can tell friends and family—in complete seriousness—that even if they miss your
television appearance, they’ll still hear about your latest work by putting on
news radio or checking the wires soon after?

But rather than being distracted by this media work, reporting on the
intersection of politics and money in New York and New Jersey in 2014 has only
sharpened the focus that I bring to studying the intersection of politics and
money in New York and New Jersey in 1820.

Historians are trained to understand narrative and provide context. We
understand tension and can spot change over time. Those instincts make our
voices valuable in the public sphere, and we cannot afford to retreat inward at
moments when our presence is welcomed and even needed. As a state senator said
to me in the green room outside Studio 3A after I walked him through the
redevelopment story back in January: “You guys see that it’s all about land,”
he said, “and you get what politics is really about in this state: wringing as
much f—ing money out of the system as you possibly can before you get caught.”
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The only way you begin to understand a “system” like that is by looking at its
origins and its history. If this story had fallen into my lap in 2001 I might
not have known what to do with it. I had to become a historian to try to get a
handle on the present.

 

This article originally appeared in issue 14.4 (Summer, 2014).
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